	CAN Executive Meeting Minutes
7 October 2010 @ 10:30 am

London Borough of Camden Town Hall
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Representative – East
Colin Anderson
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CAN Secretariat
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Rachel Cole
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Climate Energy
Rob Leeson 
(RL)
CAN Secretariat
Karen Lond 
(KL)
Vice Chair – East Midlands
Oliver Myers
(OM)
CAN National Deputy Chair (Meeting Chair)

	Apologies:

	Kathy Alcock

Chair – South East
Revathi B 


Chair – North West
Julia Blackwell

Chair – East 
Alison Hartley

Vice Chair – North West 
Rachel Jones

Chair – West Midlands
Paul Maplethorpe
(PM)
Chair – East Pennine
Jane Mears

Vice Chair – East Pennine
Andy Stephenson
(AS)
CAN National Chair


	1
	Minutes from the Previous Meeting and Matters Arising
	

	1.1

1.2
1.3
1.4

1.5

1.6
1.7

1.8
	OM welcomed the group and asked everyone to introduce themselves. It was noted that it was a small turnout this time. 
The minutes of the Executive meeting on 14/07/10 were approved as a true record. 
Matters Arising:
AS is still working on the business plan. 
A list of meetings attended by CAN representatives has been circulated.
Peter Hill will be invited to the executive meeting along with Nigel Marshall from NIA. Unfortunately there was no time for them to speak on today’s agenda due to the CESP presentation from Climate Energy.
RL was not able to find any details of the Green Deal consultation online. Others suggested that there was no current consultation.

Green Shoots have not contacted us again re advertising in the e-bulletin and we have no contact details for them. Unless they get back in touch, we will not follow this up.

Other action points and matters arising were down as agenda items. 


	AS
RL




	2
	Climate Energy Sponsorship update
	

	2.1


	PC has so far attended four regional forum meetings (SW CAN, London CAN, East Pennine CAN and CAN East) and reports that he has been very warmly welcomed. There is understandably a subdued atmosphere at the meetings due to the current financial climate and the possibility of cuts following the Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR). The turnout was very good, particularly at the London and SW forums. NW have moved their forum meeting to December due to their conference and PC has contacted the new NE Chair and is waiting for confirmation of dates.
To save time and travel expenses, the first sponsorship progress meeting was held between RL and PC at the NEA Conference on 15.09.10.

The sponsorship agreement has progressed very smoothly so far, with both parties happy about logo usage, coverage in the magazine etc.
	


	3
	National Secretariat Contract
	

	
	At the last meeting, we said that it would be a good time to update the National Secretariat Contract to reflect that there is now one post instead of two, there will now be three rather than four magazines published a year, there will be fortnightly news e-bulletins produced by the Secretariat and that we are currently holding a series of one-day Conferences rather than one yearly two-day event. The contract has been passed by Leicester City Council’s legal department and is with AS for review and signing. If it can be signed in October there will be a three month break from the end of the current Climate Energy sponsorship contract before the Secretariat contract expires, which will give us time to look for alternative sponsorship if necessary. 
	


	4
	CAN Members Survey Report
	

	4.1


	In 2009 CAN conducted a members survey titled “The Changing Role of the HECA Officer”. The report has now been produced and will be made available shortly. 
Although we have opened up CAN to wider membership the main focus is still on domestic energy efficiency and fuel poverty. 

In the next CAN magazine there will be a summary of the report. The tables and reports have been completed but we wish to summarise some of the tables in as graphs before circulating for general consumption. There will be a draft circulated to the chairs for approval prior to circulating to members.  

It has been passed to AS who will link it into the business plan and he will hopefully be able to suggest additional interested organisations to send it to. 

An updated survey with similar questions about the roles of members will be recirculated at a point in the future so that changes to the membership can be monitored.
It was originally intended that the survey would be used for policy guidance on the future of HECA. However it seems that the Act is now effectively being ignored and will possibly not be formerly repealed but left to become irrelevant. 
One of the interesting results is the categorisation of CAN members into general roles. It will also be interesting to see how this evolves after the Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR).
	RL

RL/ OM


	5
	Secretariat update
	

	5.1

5.2

5.3
5.4
5.5
5.6
5.7

5.8
	Over the next month the National Secretariat will be mainly focussing on the organisation of the Conference on October 25. Unfortunately Steve Ives from DECC who spoke at the London conference in June will not be able to speak at the October conference due to prior commitments. We have contacted several other DECC representatives, but we have not been able to find a replacement. This seems mainly to be the result of workload or lack of clarity due to the CSR.
Although the conference will remain nationally focussed, we have confirmed a speaker to talk about the Greater Manchester Low Carbon Economic Area, which might hopefully attract delegates from the area. 

The accounts are to be prepared for the auditors as an audit report is due before the end of the financial year. 

The CAN magazine will be sent for print on Friday 8 October and should be ready for circulation on 18 October, so that it will be received by members before the conference on the 25th. It will also be published electronically a short time before the mailout.

We have attempted to update the members’ postal contact list, however, we have found that many regional secretariats are now only keeping records of members’ email addresses. We will attempt to contact members to update postal addresses. The Eastern region was not prepared to share contact any contact details, but did say that they do not hold members’ postal addresses and are more than willing to forward anything electronically. 

As RL currently has very little available time to work on the website, since taking on work from Helen Atkins after she left the project. Hence, he will attempt to bring new features of the website online individually when they become ready, rather than waiting until the new site is entirely finished. This will mean, for example, that the bulletin board web forum will be brought online sooner than otherwise. 
RL will circulate details of the web forum to Chairs for comment, with suggestions for topics to start the ball rolling. RL has some reservations about monitoring and legal implications once the fora are available for members to post comments. There is a standard disclaimer build into the system, but we need to check our legal responsibility. It would also be useful if some of the chairs, secretariats or members could volunteer to become forum monitors. RL will look into the possibility of manually checking every post before allowing them to be published, although this might not be practical. However, only registered members who are manually approved when they sign up will be able to post comments. 
The next conference will be held in Birmingham, some time in February. This will be a workshop / networking focussed event. Planning for this will begin once the Manchester event is over. We already have a number of suggestions for potential workshops including NIA and CEN. We were hoping to make use of an empty floor of office space in the West Midlands Government Offices. However, this might not be available as the regional Government Offices are to be cut. A workshop on the Comprehensive Spending Review was suggested. OM suggested that since the LG Group / DECC dialogue will be very significant and there might be benefit in running a joint event with the LGA, which would give them an opportunity to consult with a wide group of local authority officers. February is 4 months after the CSR so by February they might have something concrete they wish to get views on. It would be good to get the February event date settled as early as possible. We would need to set a date by around mid November. It might be worth consulting with Abigail Burridge from LGA before we set a date. 
Although we now have sponsorship from Climate Energy, we are around £10,000 per year short of the amount we require to effectively run the Secretariat. We are being extremely prudent with the finances. Leicester City Council is only invoicing for the bare minimum, i.e. RL’s salary. Printing the news magazine was not budgeted for, so we are using some of the money raised from the June Conference in London. Small amounts here and there do also mount up. If chairs are requiring us to fund travel when they are representing CAN, it will be appreciated if we can have as much warning as possible, so we can build it into the budget and book cheaper fares in advance. 
DC asked if there was any feedback about the e-bulletins. KL said they had found it useful and had also circulated it to additional contacts in Lincolnshire although there are many more officers in Leicestershire and Nottinghamshire that they do not have contact details for. RL has also received some positive feedback. 
	RL
RL

RL

RL
OM


	6
	Business Plan update
	

	6.1


	AS is dealing with the business plan. Unfortunately AS had to send his apologies at the last minute so there was very little to discuss on this topic.
	


	7
	One-day Conferences
	

	7.1

7.2
	We currently have around 50 paying delegates registered for the October Conference with an additional 10 attending as exhibitors around 10 speakers and about 5 conference organisers. The total numbers are around 75 which is only just short of the minimum numbers for the hotel contact with two weeks still left before the event. We are therefore hoping for a similar turnout to the London Conference in June.
Brian Sexton has agreed to Chair the conference. Alison Harley will be coming to assist and Paul Maplethorpe will be the official photographer so we will be paying his train fare. 

The Secretariat also have to spend considerable time chasing invoices and debts. There are still a few outstanding invoices from the London conference. Dealing with the finances is almost a full time job in itself.
	


	8
	National Indicator updates
	

	8.1

8.2
8.3
8.4

	National Indicators:

GO East have indicated that they expect returns although there are unlikely to be repercussions if they are not submitted. It is probably a question of whether that data is useful to you or if you are just doing it to have something to send off to central government, which is probably a waste of time. The London region are unhappy with the methodology and results and the route of a postal self-completion survey of a sample of 400 households. There is a question over the validity of the data and whether people have the knowledge to self-complete such a technical survey. It is possibly not the Indicators themselves but the methodology that is at fault.
AS has suggested it would be useful to send out a statement to the CAN network along the lines of the following: “Further to rumours that may be heard regarding the National Indicator Set, CAN would like to state that it is our understanding that the indicators have not been withdrawn and, as such, reporting on them is required. Until informed otherwise, CAN would suggest that officers still carry out the reporting procedures on the National Indicator set until told otherwise through official government communications. If this situation changes, CAN will inform its members at that time.“
Although it is believed that officers will make their own decisions, as an organisation, CAN would not wish to be accused of discouraging officers from submitting returns.
It was agreed that if there is still no clarity after the release of the CSR on 20 October then the statement will be issued to members. 
There are rumours that NI 185 will probably be abolished, although it will probably be necessary to continue with it in many cases as it is built into Carbon Management Plans. 
CRC is statutory but it is felt that it is overly complicated and it is hoped that this will be reformed. CRC would be a possible topic for a workshop at the February conference.
	RL


	9
	Representation at meetings and responses to consultations
	

	
	RL circulated the following list of open DECC consultations:
19 October 2010 - 23 November 2010: Consultation on the provision of third party access to licence exempt electricity and gas networks 

18 October 2010 - 24 January 2011: Planning for new energy infrastructure - Consultation on revised draft National Policy Statements for Energy Infrastructure
11 October 2010 - 08 November 2010: Consultation on the UK unilateral opt-in of Nitrous Oxide emissions from nitric acid production into Phase II of the EU Emissions Trading System 

01 October 2010 - 29 October 2010: Third Package consultation on licence modification appeals 

29 September 2010 - 26 October 2010: Notice under section 6A of the Gas Act 1986: gas licence exemptions 

3 September 2010 - 26 November 2010: Environmental Permitting (England and Wales) (Amendment) Regulations to transpose the directive on carbon capture and storage and to encourage anaerobic digestion (joint consultation with Defra, Welsh Assembly Government, Environment Agency). 

02 August 2010 - 29 October 2010: Equality and Diversity Strategy including the DECC Single Equality Scheme  

27 July 2010 - 28 September, 28 October 2010: Smart Metering implementation programme: prospectus  

12 July 2010 - 22 December 2010: Microgeneration Strategy
It was agreed that it might potentially be appropriate to submit responses on the Renewable Obligations Order, the Smart Metering Implementation programme and the Microgeneration Strategy consultations. Although, if it they are generally seeking industry responses related to technical aspects of phasing in etc, then it is probably not worth CAN contributing. RL and DC will liaise with AS, however, AS might not have the available time to lead on this. After consulting with AS, RL will circulate a synopsis of consultations to which it is considered worthwhile responding.

	RL/ AS



	10
	NEA Conference feedback
	

	10.1
10.2

10.3
	The NEA conference seemed to generate a great deal of interest in the CAN October Conference exhibition. Will stand bookings going from three to ten shortly after the event.  This is possibly a result of the CAN seminar as well as representatives such as CA, PC, PM, AS and RL promoting the conference to exhibitors from the region. 
NEA are campaigning for the winter fuel payments to remain across the board. There was a discussion on this at the EM NEA forum as many officers felt that means-testing would be more appropriate, perhaps with a ‘raised level’ of means-testing above the normal threshold. NEA were previously part of the lobby campaigning for the winter fuel payments to be put towards energy efficiency measures. One of the arguments against means-testing is the extra expense that is required. There is also a debate about it being a cash payment. Vouchers or direct deduction from fuel bills or energy efficiency measure would also be an option. The Government have previously said they would leave the payments as they are, however, they also said this about other benefits and they are now likely to change. 
There is also continued debate surrounding the definition of fuel poverty.
	OM/RL


	11
	Representation at meetings
	

	10.1
	A list of bodies at which CAN is represented will be circulated to Chairs. 
ACE, PHA Health Forum Meeting, Health Housing & Fuel Poverty Forum Core Group and the DTI Regional Energy Group were removed from the list as either CAN no longer attends these meetings or they are now defunct.
	DC /RL


	12
	Warm Front strategy meeting date
	

	12.1
12.2

12.3
	Shida Bassita from Warm Front has now written apologising that she has not been in touch earlier. She suggested a meeting in October, however, that is too short notice especially with the conference etc. We are proposing a meeting date in November. PM will be asked to chair. If there are any questions that can be put beforehand they would welcome this. DC will liaise with Shida and a meeting date will be circulated as well as a request for questions.
There have been rumours that Warm Front will be staying at least for the immediate future so it would be useful to get feedback on their funding and delivery situation. 
There have also been worrying reports circulating that they are making people wait an extremely long time for measures. 
	DC /RL


	13
	CESP presentation
	

	13.1
	Rachel Cole from Climate Energy arrived during lunch to give a presentation on CESP to the group. The presentation slides will be circulated with the minutes. Rachel has accepted our invitation to give a 20 minutes presentation on CESP at the Conference on 25 October.  
	DC


	14
	Regional Updates
	

	14.1
	Due to lack of time, is was decided that written regional updates would be submitted by the chairs to RL after the meeting for attachment to the minutes.
	RL


	15
	AOB
	

	15.1
15.2

15.3

15.4

15.5

15.6

15.7


	Questions from members of the eastern region were submitted by SA for consideration by the chairs. These will be circulated to the chairs with the minutes for comment.
1)       Would National CAN be willing to take up slack in communication caused by loss of Go East and build on existing relations with DECC and DEFRA?

 With the loss of Go-East and other Regional Government offices there is a risk that concerns expressed by local authorities will be lost through incomplete or indirect channels. It would be beneficial if the existing channels through National CAN could be strengthened to ensure that there will remain an opportunity to report what is happening to those that need to hear it.

 2)       Would National CAN produce a short training pack so that the nature of CAN and their contacts with Policy makers can be explained to the members of management within Local Authorities that, at present are either isolated or unaware of the work that they do (thus freeing internal communications)?

 At present with cost cutting measures the short term decisions of managers (for example regarding corporate memberships or allowing officers to attend meetings) run the risk of isolating officers from the very source of data and information that is important to the tackling of climate change and / or saving energy. If a short presentation / pack could be developed this could be used to justify continued involvement and also to boost the profile of National CAN to managers in other departments that, at present, are unaware of the benefits.

 3)       Would National CAN be willing to lobby for Local Authority access to Energy Performance Certificates? 

At present officers are not able to access EPC information. This results in officer time being spent surveying the property to obtain RdSAP values. If access was possible this would speed up and assist in targeting the resources of Councils more effectively and help to tackle fuel poverty and help the vulnerable. 

 4)       Would National CAN be willing to lobby for an increase in the Fixed Penalty for non compliance with EPCs?

 At present there is a lack of awareness in some Trading Standards Officers as to the implication of a lack of an EPC from a landlord. Whilst the law is clear the current FPN is not high enough to prompt involvement by a Trading Standards Officer beyond a letter / Fine. There is no obligation to make an example of the lanbdlord whom, after all, is running a business that has disregarded the law.

Re question 1, it would be useful to know more detail of the services offered by the government offices that could be taken on by CAN. DECC has identified the LG group as a key player that might take on some of the functions of the Government Offices, EST and the Carbon Trust. CAN works closely with LGA so there might be some opportunity for CAN to take on some of the role of the Government Offices. 
SA clarified that members are concerned that without regional government they will not have a direct link to central government. These questions have been brought to the national executive to reinforce the link with the East regional and to demonstrate the two-way communication channels between the regional and national bodies. OM stressed that it is important for the national executive to feed back through the regional representatives to the regional networks. 
The proposed web forum might also provide an opportunity to reduce any perceived gap between the national and regional CAN bodies.
Re 3, CAN has been lobbying for this for many years, however, there seems to be a blockage at DECC in terms of making data available.  
Environmental Protection UK are putting together a document aimed at local authority staff on “guidance on air quality and climate change – integrating policy within local authorities”. CAN have been asked to write a joint forward. Providing it is consistent with our views we will follow this up.
There are a number of CESP roadshows being run by DECC. Details are on the events page of the CAN website.
We have been invited to the NEA Reception for Members at the House of Commons. CA said that he already intends to go. 
	RL
RL/ OM


	16
	Date of Next Meeting
	

	16.1
	 The date of the next meeting has been set for 13 January.
	DC
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